Click here to view this article's online features:

ANNUAL Further

- Download figures as PPT slides
 Navigate linked references
- Navigate linked rele
 Download citations
- Explore related articles
- Search keywords

Mechanisms and Functions of Spatial Protein Quality Control

Emily Mitchell Sontag,* Rahul S. Samant,* and Judith Frydman

Department of Biology, Stanford University, Stanford, California 94305; email: emsontag@stanford.edu, rsamant@stanford.edu, jfrydman@stanford.edu

Annu. Rev. Biochem. 2017. 86:97-122

First published as a Review in Advance on May 10, 2017

The Annual Review of Biochemistry is online at biochem.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biochem-060815-014616

Copyright © 2017 by Annual Reviews. All rights reserved

*These authors contributed equally to this work.

Keywords

aging, misfolded protein clearance, molecular chaperones, neurodegenerative diseases, protein aggregation, proteostasis

Abstract

A healthy proteome is essential for cell survival. Protein misfolding is linked to a rapidly expanding list of human diseases, ranging from neurodegenerative diseases to aging and cancer. Many of these diseases are characterized by the accumulation of misfolded proteins in intra- and extracellular inclusions, such as amyloid plaques. The clear link between protein misfolding and disease highlights the need to better understand the elaborate machinery that manages proteome homeostasis, or proteostasis, in the cell. Proteostasis depends on a network of molecular chaperones and clearance pathways involved in the recognition, refolding, and/or clearance of aberrant proteins. Recent studies reveal that an integral part of the cellular management of misfolded proteins is their spatial sequestration into several defined compartments. Here, we review the properties, function, and formation of these compartments. Spatial sequestration plays a central role in protein quality control and cellular fitness and represents a critical link to the pathogenesis of protein aggregation-linked diseases.

Contents

INTRODUCTION	98
SPATIAL SEQUESTRATION IN DIFFERENT SUBCELLULAR	
COMPARTMENTS	99
Two Major PQC Compartments for Misfolded Cytosolic Proteins	99
Stress Granules Are Storage Sites for the Protein Translation Machinery	101
Sites of Nuclear PQC	101
PQC of Membrane Proteins	102
SUBSTRATES OF SPATIAL PQC	102
Quality Control on the Ribosome	102
Mistargeting of Newly Translated Proteins	103
Stress-Induced Misfolding	104
MECHANISMS AND DETERMINANTS OF SPATIAL PQC	104
Molecular Chaperones Are Key Regulators of Spatial PQC	105
Function of the Ubiquitin–Proteasome System in Spatial PQC	106
Role of Autophagy Machinery Receptors in Clearance of Spatial PQC Sites	108
Function of Spatial PQC Compartments: Refolding, Sequestration,	
or Degradation?	108
Managing Prions and Amyloid Proteins	109
CONSEQUENCES OF SPATIAL PQC	109
Quarantine of Potentially Toxic Species	110
Maintaining the Integrity of the Proteome	110
Coping with PQC Decline upon Aging	112
Asymmetric Inheritance of Protein Aggregates	112
CONCLUSION	113

INTRODUCTION

The ability of the cell to maintain functional proteins is critical to cell survival (1, 2). Cells have evolved complex protein quality control (PQC) systems comprised of multiple chaperone and clearance pathways that cooperate to preserve protein homeostasis (3–6). Disruption of effective PQC is linked to many human diseases, including neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, Huntington's, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) but also metabolic diseases, lysosomal storage diseases, cancer, and aging. Because aggregates of proteins misfolded to the β -sheet-rich amyloid state are hallmarks of many neurodegenerative disorders (7–10), there has been keen interest in understanding the cellular and structural bases of protein aggregation. The recent evidence that cells actively promote sequestration of misfolded protein into inclusions is challenging the simple view that the aggregates themselves are pathogenic.

Protein folding and assembly begins during translation, often with the assistance of cotranslationally acting chaperones to achieve the native conformation (6, 11). However, newly made proteins can fail to fold, for instance, if they lack a binding partner, contain mutations or truncations, or fail to reach the proper cellular compartment (3). Proteins also misfold due to exposure to damaging environmental conditions such as elevated temperature, pH, or reactive oxygen species (6, 12–14). Misfolded proteins can have a number of deleterious effects in cells due to loss of function of a required protein or toxic gain-of-function effects of the misfolded conformation (3, 15).

PQC: protein quality control

Once a protein is misfolded, it can be refolded, degraded, or terminally sequestered. The PQC system consists of several types of molecular chaperones and degradation systems that work together to ensure a healthy and functional proteome (13, 16–18). Sequestration of misfolded and aggregated proteins into distinct compartments in different locations of the cell (19, 20) was originally thought to be a secondary effect caused by failure of primary mechanisms of quality control; however, recent evidence indicates that this is an early feature of PQC in normal cells (19–21). Substantial progress has been made on the nature of spatial PQC in both yeast and mammalian cells since we first described the presence of two major sites for misfolded protein sequestration nearly a decade ago (22). In this review, we summarize the current state of this field and highlight the key areas of uncertainty that will form the focus of research for the next decade.

SPATIAL SEQUESTRATION IN DIFFERENT SUBCELLULAR COMPARTMENTS

It had long been recognized that misfolded proteins can accumulate in intracellular, insoluble inclusions. It is now clear that cells use molecular chaperones for recognition and sorting of misfolded proteins to spatially restricted subcellular compartments (19, 22–24). An increasing number of spatially distinct PQC compartments have been uncovered, and the exact function of each is still being identified (**Figure 1**). Some PQC compartments function to enhance clearance by the ubiquitin–proteasome system (UPS) or autophagy, whereas others appear to terminally sequester aggregation-prone insoluble proteins (22, 25, 26). From a conceptual perspective, spatial sequestration fulfills two additional important functions, namely, to concentrate potentially toxic conformers away from the cellular milieu (21, 22) and to promote asymmetric inheritance of damaged proteins upon division so that daughter cells have a fully functional proteome (26–28). These functions appear to be essential for long-term cellular health and fitness (29–31).

Although most studies of PQC compartments have been carried out in yeast, a clear conservation across eukaryotic cells has been observed, utilizing analogous pathways and sorting factors (22, 23, 26, 32–35).

Two Major PQC Compartments for Misfolded Cytosolic Proteins

Misfolded cytosolic proteins have been shown to become sequestered in two distinct cytoplasmic PQC compartments. Sorting is dependent on the properties of the misfolded proteins, their chaperone interactions, and possibly also their ubiquitination state. One of the first compartments discovered contained insoluble aggregates, such as β -sheet-rich amyloid proteins, and was thus termed the insoluble protein deposit (IPOD) (22). The IPOD is thought to terminally sequester toxic amyloid and prion proteins in the periphery of yeast cells near the vacuole (22, 36) (**Figure 1***a*). The connection to amyloid proteins ties the IPOD to late-onset neurodegenerative diseases characterized by insoluble intracellular inclusions. Indeed, the IPOD, defined in yeast, is likely equivalent to the perinuclear aggresome described in mammalian cells as a site of sequestration for amyloid Huntingtin (Htt) (22, 33, 37). Unlike the IPOD, however, aggresomes are located at the centrosome and are surrounded by a vimentin cage.

Misfolded and stress-damaged proteins are shuttled to dynamic compartments called Q-bodies that are anchored to the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) en route to clearance by the UPS (21). Q-bodies form immediately upon misfolding, suggesting that they represent an early event in cellular PQC. Their formation is energy and chaperone dependent but cytoskeleton independent (21, 38, 39). The misfolded proteins in Q-bodies are rapidly cleared through the ubiquitin–proteasome pathway, but if clearance is impaired, these misfolded proteins concentrate in the juxtanuclear

UPS: ubiquitin–proteasome system IPOD: insoluble protein deposit



Figure 1

Protein quality control (PQC) compartments in eukaryotic cells. (*a*) Model illustrating protein misfolding and sequestration in yeast. Proteins that fold into insoluble, or amyloid, conformations are sequestered to the insoluble protein deposit (IPOD). Soluble misfolded proteins are stored in Q-bodies en route to the juxtanuclear quality control compartment (JUNQ). Other PQC compartments in the yeast cytoplasm include endoplasmic reticulum (ER)–associated compartments (ERACs), stress granules, P-bodies, and proteasome storage granules (PSGs). Proteins are sequestered into the nucleolus, intranuclear quality control compartment (INQ), and promyelocytic leukemia (PML) bodies in yeast nuclei. (*b*) Model illustrating PQC compartments in mammalian cells. Proteins are sequestered into the JUNQ, aggresome/IPOD, ER quality control (ERQC; mammalian equivalent of the yeast ERAC) system, and multivesicular bodies (MVBs). Messenger ribonucleoprotein (mRNP) complexes can be sequestered into P-bodies and stress granules en route to the lysosome for degradation. Nuclear sequestration can occur in the nucleolus, PML bodies, nuclear speckles, paraspeckles, and Cajal bodies in mammalian cells. (*c*) PQC compartments in yeast. (*i*) In the absence of proteasome inhibition, Ubc9ts–GFP (*green*) localizes to Q-bodies. Q-bodies are distinct from the IPOD [marked by Htt-Q97–CHFP (*red*)]. (*ii*) Upon proteasome inhibition, Ubc9ts–CHFP (*red*) localizes to the perinuclear JUNQ as well as to the IPOD, marked by Htt-Q103–GFP (*green*). (*d*) Quality control compartments in mammalian cells. Upon proteasome inhibition, CHFP–VHL (*red*) localizes to the perinuclear JUNQ, whereas the aggresome/IPOD is marked by Htt-Q103–GFP (*green*). Panel *c*, subpanel *i*, is adapted from Reference 21 and panel *c*, subpanel *ii*, and panel *d* are adapted from Reference 22.

quality control compartment (JUNQ) (21, 22). The JUNQ forms near the nucleus during times of stress when the proteasome is impaired (22). Proteins can diffuse in and out of the JUNQ, so this deposition site is more dynamic than the IPOD and may act as a reservoir for the storage of mis-folded proteins for subsequent refolding or clearance. Of note, the JUNQ has also been observed in mammalian cells as a cytoplasmic perinuclear inclusion distinct from that formed by amyloid proteins (22, 26, 34, 40). Under conditions of severe stress or blocked ubiquitination, misfolded nonamyloidogenic proteins, such as those created by stress damage or missense mutations, can be routed to the IPOD (22) or other peripheral aggregates in an Hsp42-dependent manner (32).

JUNQ: juxtanuclear quality control compartment

Stress Granules Are Storage Sites for the Protein Translation Machinery

During stress, the cytoplasm also sequesters mRNAs and proteins involved in the translation machinery into at least two different types of compartments: P-bodies, which contain mRNA decay machinery, and stress granules, which contain several translation-initiation components (41, 42). Stress granules and P-bodies can interact and exchange messenger ribonucleoprotein (mRNP) complexes and both can serve as transient mRNP storage vesicles for later use or degradation (43, 44). Stress granules also seem to play a role in the decision to enter apoptosis during times of extreme stress (45). Although these RNA quality control compartments do not specifically sequester misfolded proteins, their formation and dissolution appear to involve chaperone regulation (42, 46–49).

It is currently unclear to what extent the cytosolic PQC compartments described here—most specifically, Q-bodies, the JUNQ, and the aggresome/IPOD—overlap with the RNA quality control compartments, P-bodies, and stress granules in terms of location, protein composition, and cellular function. However, molecular chaperones characteristically associated with Q-bodies and the JUNQ also colocalize with stress granule proteins (46, 49–51), suggesting that their formation may be coordinated during stress. Thus, multiple types of inclusions exist under physiological conditions and must form through separate pathways for sorting misfolded proteins and translation factors. Stress appears to require the deposition of these components into distinct single sites until the stress is relieved. It will be interesting to better understand the determinants for recognition and sorting of misfolded proteins, mRNA, and translation factors to these distinct subcellular locations. Mechanistically, sequestration may involve phase separation through sorting components with distinct specificities (52–57).

Sites of Nuclear PQC

Misfolded proteins can also accumulate in the nucleus (24, 58–60). The nucleus contains a number of different compartments, but the most pronounced is the nucleolus. Although traditionally seen as the site of ribosomal RNA production and ribosome biogenesis, the nucleolus is also involved in the stress response and aging (61, 62). The nucleolus becomes destabilized during stress, leading to the sequestration of the E3 ubiquitin ligase Mdm2, which can no longer bind to its target protein p53. This promotes p53 activation and expression of target genes, leading to cell cycle arrest and/or apoptosis (reviewed in 61). Fragmented nucleoli are also linked to accelerated aging in yeast with a possible link to premature aging in humans, but this appears to have more to do with genome integrity than p53 activation (63). Boulon et al. (64) provide an excellent overview of the effects of different types of stress on composition and fragmentation of the mammalian nucleolus (and Cajal bodies). Promyelocytic leukemia (PML) nuclear bodies are also punctate proteinaceous structures found in the nuclear matrix near the nucleolus (65). There are many hypotheses for the function of PML nuclear bodies, including protein storage or involvement in transcription (61, 65).

ERAD: endoplasmic reticulum–associated degradation

There are different subnuclear structures that are primarily associated with mammalian cells including nuclear speckles, paraspeckles, and Cajal bodies. Nuclear speckles are storage compartments for precursor (pre)-mRNA splicing factors and reside in the interchromatin regions of the nucleoplasm (66). Paraspeckles are ribonucleoprotein structures also found in the interchromatin region (67). They contain the long, noncoding RNA *NEAT1* as well as several proteins involved in transcription or RNA processing. They are proposed to play a role in coordinating gene expression in different cellular settings and are also involved in the regulation and posttranslational modification of p53 in cancer cells (68). Cajal bodies are made up of proteins and RNA and tethered to the nucleolus (61, 69). They are sites of assembly or modification of the transcription machinery that is involved in pre-mRNA splicing, maturation of small nuclear ribonucleoproteins (snRNPs), and pre-rRNA processing. Of particular interest, SMN is a Cajal body component critical for assembly of snRNPs in the cytoplasm and their import to the nucleus. Depletion of SMN causes spinal muscular atrophy, a neuromuscular degenerative disorder affecting the spinal cord and skeletal muscles (69). Cajal bodies have also been shown to regulate telomere length, a hallmark of aging in cells (67).

Compared to mammalian nuclei, less is known about nuclear PQC in yeast. A recent study suggested that cytosolic misfolded proteins can also be routed to an intranuclear quality control compartment (INQ) (60). The INQ is located just inside the nuclear membrane and next to the nucleolus and may aid in clearance of misfolded proteins from the nucleus (60). It is currently unclear how the INQ differs from other nuclear bodies described in mammalian cells; more work will be required to determine the distinctions between these compartments.

PQC of Membrane Proteins

There are a number of different structures associated with the ER that sequester misfolded proteins, but one of the most highly studied is the yeast ER-associated compartment (ERAC) (70), which corresponds to the ER quality control (ERQC) system in mammalian cells (71). Both the ERQC system and ERACs are networks of soluble tubule-vesicular structures that connect directly to the ER and serve as the site of sequestration for misfolded membrane proteins before clearance by ER-associated degradation (ERAD) (72).

Aside from resident ER proteins, most misfolded intrinsic membrane proteins appear to be sorted through the multivesicular body (MVB) pathway (reviewed in 73). This pathway was previously implicated in recycling activated receptors at the plasma membrane. However, it is becoming clear that misfolded plasma membrane proteins (74, 75), as well as those of the Golgi body (76), are also routed to the MVB pathway for lysosomal degradation. It should be noted here that a separate pathway, more closely related to ERAD, has been identified for misfolded proteins of the inner nuclear membrane (77).

SUBSTRATES OF SPATIAL PQC

Quality Control on the Ribosome

The last two years have witnessed great progress in our understanding of how the cell clears nascent polypeptides from defective or stalled translating ribosomes, which was reviewed recently by Brandman & Hegde (78). Elaborate mechanisms have been identified that sense problems with the translating mRNA; for example, when ribosomes stall on a defective mRNA, specialized machineries dissociate the ribosomes, target the mRNA for degradation, and recruit ubiquitin ligases that target the nascent chain of the failed ribosomes for degradation in a process now called

ribosome quality control (RQC). In contrast, still little is known about cotranslational quality control associated with evaluating the folded state of the nascent chain (79) and detecting nascent chains that fail to reach their native conformation as they emerge from the ribosome.

For RQC, the first step involves recognition of a defective or stalled ribosome. The exact mechanisms and factors involved in recognition vary depending on the type of stall, but eventually all result in ribosomal dissociation into the small subunit; the mRNA (which is degraded); and a ternary complex composed of the large subunit, the tRNA at the P-site, and the nascent polypeptide. This ternary complex is recognized by the E3 ubiquitin ligase Ltn1/Listerin (an interaction facilitated by Rqc2/NEMF), which ubiquitinates the nascent polypeptide. An additional component, Rqc2, recruits tRNAs to the dissociated 60S–nascent chain complex and attaches an alanine-threonine repeat stretch to the C terminus (known as a C-terminal alanine-threonine tail, or CAT-tail) of the nascent polypeptide. Finally, the ubiquitinated nascent polypeptide must be extracted from the 60S complex through the action of the AAA+ ATPase Cdc48 and Rqc1, before it is degraded by the proteasome.

Compromising nascent polypeptide ubiquitination (e.g., by deletion of Ltn1 or Rqc1 in yeast) triggers a stress response via activation of Hsf1 and leads to the accumulation of the CAT-tailcontaining nascent polypeptides in multiple cytoplasmic puncta (80–83). By sequestering molecular chaperones and other key PQC factors, it is proposed that these CAT-tail-driven puncta are the main cause of proteotoxicity observed in ribosome-stalled polypeptides (80). Interestingly, Rqc2 appears critical for this process as inactivation of Rqc2 abrogates both Hsf1 activation and the formation of multiple cytoplasmic puncta (80–82). The effect this has on proteotoxicity in this context is unclear; however, the fact that double deletion mutants of Rqc2 and either Ltn1 or Rqc1 display no marked differences in viability from single Ltn1 or Rqc1 deletion mutants alone (80) would suggest that determinants of toxicity are more complex than puncta formation or Hsf1 activation alone.

Mistargeting of Newly Translated Proteins

Nascent polypeptides must be targeted to their correct compartment to fold. One of the beststudied paradigms for cellular misfolding is the mislocalization of tail-anchored ER membrane proteins in the cytosol. In general, membrane proteins are prone to aggregation in the aqueous environment of the cytosol due to their hydrophobic transmembrane domains. As opposed to proteins with transmembrane regions at the N terminus or within the body of the sequence-which are protected from cytosolic exposure by the signal recognition particle as the nascent polypeptide emerges from the ribosome-tail-anchored proteins are recognized posttranslationally by components of the Get/TRC pathway and subsequently inserted into the target membrane (84). Inefficient targeting leads to the accumulation of tail-anchored proteins in the cytoplasm and results in neurotoxicity such as that observed in prionopathies (85). When recognition fails, the cytosolic BAG6 complex instead binds the substrate's exposed transmembrane region and targets it for degradation via the UPS (86). However, the tetratricopeptide repeat-containing protein SGTA can antagonize BAG6-mediated ubiquitination, both by preventing BAG6 binding to the substrate and by actively triggering substrate deubiquitination (87). Therefore, this quality control system relies on a balance between prodegradative BAG6 and protargeting SGTA to determine the fate of the mislocalized membrane proteins. Consistent with this hypothesis, overexpression of SGTA delays clearance of mislocalized membrane proteins and causes them to accumulate in insoluble cytoplasmic puncta (88).

Another PQC system that is triggered by mislocalized proteins involves specific detection of mitochondrial proteins in the cytosol. In a mammalian cell, roughly 1,000 different proteins need

to be imported into mitochondria following translation (89). Inefficient mitochondrial protein import, such as that observed during aging or neuromuscular degeneration, results in their toxic accumulation in the cytosol, eventually triggering cell death (90). Recent work shows that cells can delay this toxic accumulation by simultaneously reducing protein translation and increasing proteasome activity (91, 92), similar to the unfolded protein response (UPR) induced upon misfolded protein accumulation in the ER lumen (93). In the case of mitochondrial membrane proteins, it has recently been proposed that ubiquilins play a role in both targeting and triage (94). The mechanism of luminal mislocalized mitochondrial protein recognition remains uncharacterized; it does not seem to induce transcriptional responses associated with the general accumulation of misfolded proteins in the cytosol, such as the heat shock response (91). Therefore, this pathway likely represents a specific PQC system that buffers against cell death when mitochondrial dysfunction is transient.

Stress-Induced Misfolding

In yeast, transcriptome analysis reveals that 900 genes ($\sim 10-15\%$ of the genome) are similarly modulated by a wide range of environmental stresses (95). In the broadest terms, the common theme among these core stress-modulated genes is the downregulation of protein synthesis and cotranslationally acting chaperones and the upregulation of stress-inducible chaperones and degradation components, which presumably protects the proteome from stress (95, 96).

Protein structure is generally fragile, and a variety of environmental stresses, including oxidative stress and heat, can damage or destabilize labile protein structures. Heat shock leads to a clear accumulation of protein aggregates (97). Newly translated proteins—which haven't yet reached their native conformation—are rapidly degraded upon heat shock, with the bulk of folded proteins being comparatively less affected (98). However, mutations that destabilize protein structure will render proteins that are at the boundary of stability highly vulnerable to misfolding during stress, leading to loss of function and aggregation (22, 99, 100, 101). The trade-off among stability, aggregation propensity, and abundance likely imposes an evolutionary drive to reduce the concentration of aggregation-prone proteins (102, 103); however, this delicate balance can be disrupted by stress.

Heat shock also promotes the sequestration of proteins that remain folded. A recent proteomic study identified around 170 endogenous proteins that moved from the soluble to insoluble cellular fraction upon heat shock (51). None of the proteins in the insoluble fraction were misfolded, and all were recovered in the soluble fraction upon relief from heat shock. Although the authors concluded that heat shock–induced aggregates are fully reversible and not in fact turned over by the UPS or autophagy as was previously hypothesized, it is also possible that the mild sedimentation conditions used here—which differed strongly from approaches normally used to identify bona fide aggregates (104–106)—led to identification of proteins that upon heat shock move to sedimentable inclusions, such as stress granules, which are much more abundant than heat-labile proteins that aggregate. Indeed, there is an emerging understanding that stress, stationary phase, or starvation, in addition to destabilizing labile proteins, induces phase-separation events that store folded metabolic enzymes and other cellular complexes as a protective mechanism (54, 107, 108).

MECHANISMS AND DETERMINANTS OF SPATIAL PQC

The existence of several distinct spatial PQC pathways and compartments acting on distinct types of misfolded proteins raises the question of the identity of the factors and determinants involved in these decisions. Recognition of misfolded proteins may involve a common set of chaperones, such as Hsp70s, but the location and nature of the misfolded protein may also recruit a specialized

Chaperone	Family	Compartment	Role in protein quality control	Reference(s)
Ssa1/2 Hsc70/Hsp72	Hsp70	Q-bodies; JUNQ/INQ; stress granules	Refolds proteins in Q-bodies; Q-body coalescence; with Sis1 sorts to INQ; stress granule clearance	21, 22, 24, 49
Hsc82/Hsp82 <i>Hsp90α/β</i>	Hsp90	Q-bodies	Refolds proteins in Q-bodies; Q-body coalescence	21
Sse1	Hsp110	Q-bodies	Refolds proteins in Q-bodies; Q-body coalescence; Q-body clearance; substrate ubiquitination	21, 132
Sti1 Hop	Sti1	JUNQ/INQ	Sorting factor; JUNQ targeting and clearance	22, 60
Ydj1	Hsp40	Q-bodies; stress granules	ER-associated sorting factor; Q-body formation; stress granule disassembly; Rsp5-mediated degradation upon heat shock	21, 49, 158
Sis1	Hsp40	JUNQ/INQ; IPOD; stress granules	Sorting factor; with Btn2 sorts to JUNQ; with Cur1 sorts to INQ; with Hsp104 sorts to IPOD; with Hsp70 sorts to INQ; proteasomal degradation of cytosolic substrates; vacuolar targeting of stress granules	23, 24, 49, 60 114
Hsp26	sHSPs	JUNQ/INQ; IPOD	Sorting factor under severe heat shock; disaggregation of heat-denatured proteins	32, 124
Hsp42	sHSPs	Q-bodies; IPOD	Sorting factor; with Btn2 sorts to IPOD/periphery	21, 23, 32
Hsp104	Hsp100 (AAA+ ATPase)	Q-bodies; JUNQ/INQ; IPOD	Disaggregase; with Sis1 sorts to IPOD; JUNQ clearance after removal of stress	21–23, 32, 60
Btn2	Hook	JUNQ/INQ; IPOD	Sorting factor; with Hsp42 sorts to IPOD; with Sis1 sorts to JUNQ	22, 23, 32, 60
Cur1	Hook	INQ	Sorting factor; with Sis1 targets to INQ	23
Cdc48 <i>p97/VCP</i>	AAA+ ATPase	INQ; ERAD; stress granules	"Extractase"/disaggregase; extracts ubiquitinated membrane proteins for ERAD; keeps aggregation-prone nuclear proteins soluble for ubiquitination; autophagic clearance of	47, 146

Table 1 Molecular chaperones implicated in spatial protein quality control

Abbreviations: ER, endoplasmic reticulum; ERAD, ER-associated degradation; INQ, intranuclear quality control compartment; IPOD, insoluble protein deposit; JUNQ, juxtanuclear quality control compartment; sHSP, small heat shock protein.

stress granules

machinery for sorting to a given PQC compartment. In this section, we describe what is currently known about how a cell sorts misfolded proteins into distinct PQC compartments.

Molecular Chaperones Are Key Regulators of Spatial PQC

Molecular chaperones are central to misfolded protein recognition and sorting to the various PQC compartments. For this, chaperones cooperate with other sorting factors and cellular structures such as the nuclear membrane, ER network, and cytoskeleton to recruit misfolded and damaged proteins to a particular quality control compartment (**Table 1**).

As chaperones also mediate de novo folding of newly synthesized proteins and the refolding of misfolded/aggregated proteins, an important question concerns how triage decisions, namely, to fold or sort to a PQC compartment, take place. Protein folding relies on several different ATP-dependent chaperone families, including the ring-shaped chaperonins and the Hsp70 and Hsp90 families (3, 6). Together with a plethora of cochaperones, these chaperones promote protein

folding and assembly through cycles of ATP-driven binding and release. Stress also upregulates members of these chaperone families, including Hsp70, Hsp90, Hsp110, and small heat shock proteins (sHSPs) (96), all of which have been implicated in PQC (6, 19, 109–112). Each of these heat shock protein families has also been shown to play a role in the formation of Q-bodies, the IPOD, the JUNQ and the INQ (21, 22, 32, 60). Hsp70s are central to all these pathways, but the selectivity for sorting of misfolded proteins to different compartments appears to be determined by their cochaperones.

Polypeptide substrate binding and release from Hsp70 is driven by cycles of ATP binding and hydrolysis, which are regulated by cochaperones such as the J-domain proteins and the nucleotide exchange factors (NEFs) (113, 114). The J-domain proteins, which promote substrate binding to Hsp70 as well as ATP hydrolysis, are themselves chaperones in their own right (113). Ydj1, Hlj1, and Sis1—all members of this family—are required for Q-body formation and maturation, with Sis1 shuttling being especially important for targeting of stress-denatured proteins to the nucleus and/or proteasomes (21, 23, 24, 115). Differential binding of the Ydj1 and Sis1 have also been shown to target prions to different fates (116). The Hsp70 nucleotide exchange factors Sse1/Hsp110, itself an ATP-dependent chaperone, and Fes1/HspB1 are also required for clearance and sorting to the Q-bodies (21, 117–119).

The HOOK family member Btn2 is another stress-induced protein implicated both in formation of the INQ and JUNQ and in targeting of prions (23, 60, 120, 121). In cooperation with Sis1, Btn2 is proposed to be a major sorting factor for nuclear deposition of aggregates (19, 23, 60). By contrast, interaction of Btn2 with the ATP-independent chaperone Hsp42 leads to the formation of peripheral inclusions (23). Hsp42 is an sHSP required for Q-body formation, but it also colocalizes with the IPOD under stress (21, 32). Under severe heat shock, another sHSP, Hsp26, becomes activated (122, 123) and colocalizes with spatial PQC sites (32). sHSPs are emerging as ATP-independent chaperones crucial for spatial sorting and sequestration of misfolded proteins. Organized in large oligomeric complexes, these proteins bind and suppress the aggregation of unfolded proteins, and their affinity for substrates is greatly increased upon heat shock. Interestingly, many sHSPs are regulated by the Daf-16/FOXO transcription factor (105, 124–126), which has been shown to stimulate a transcriptional induction of aggregases or sequestrases that promote formation of protective inclusions in worms (127).

Hsp26, together with the Hsp40–Hsp70 machinery, is also implicated in the disaggregation of heat-denatured proteins (128). This process is carried out by the yeast-specific AAA+ disaggregase Hsp104 (129, 130). In an ATP-driven process, Hsp104 forces aggregated polypeptides through its central pore; the unfolded polypeptide that emerges through the other side can then either refold spontaneously or as assisted by other chaperones (129). Hsp104 localizes to both the JUNQ and IPOD (21, 22), and its deletion prevents IPOD (but not JUNQ) formation and severely inhibits clearance of the JUNQ upon removal of stress (32, 60). There is no Hsp104 homolog in metazoans, likely because Hsp104 reduces cellular fitness under unstressed conditions (21). It is however proposed that chaperones such as Hsp110 and Hsp40 cochaperones might perform some of the same disaggregase functions (131–133). Of note, ubiquilins have recently been implicated in the clearance of aggregates by shuttling them to the proteasome for degradation (134).

Function of the Ubiquitin-Proteasome System in Spatial PQC

The UPS is responsible for the majority of misfolded protein clearance in eukaryotic cells (reviewed thoroughly in 135). In yeast, several E3 ubiquitin ligases have been implicated in the degradation of misfolded proteins, including Ubr1 or San1 in the cytosol or nucleus, respectively (117, 136–138), as well as the ER E3 ligases Hrd1 and Doa10 (139–142). Although the precise mechanisms



Figure 2

Multiple proteostasis pathways contribute to management of misfolded cytosolic proteins. A cytosolic misfolded protein that is bound by Ssa1/2 (Hsp70), Sse1 (Hsp110), and Hsp90 triggers a number of different protein quality control pathways. Binding of small heat shock proteins (sHSPs) leads to sequestration in Q-bodies en route to the juxtanuclear quality control compartment (JUNQ) or degradation by the proteasome. Ubiquitination by Ubr1 or other E3 ligases such as Rsp5 or Hul5 can also mark the protein for degradation by the proteasome. The ubiquitinated protein can be delivered by Sis1 to a site in or around the nucleus for proteasomal degradation. If Sis1 function is compromised (e.g., when its expression is lowered, its Hsp70 interaction domain is mutated, or it is sequestered to polyQ-expanded proteins in the insoluble protein deposit), the ubiquitinated protein accumulates in cytosolic puncta. The type I Hsp40 Ydj1 may also be required in this process. If ubiquitination by Ubr1 is blocked, some misfolded proteins can instead be transported to the nucleus—through a pathway requiring Sse1—to be ubiquitinated by San1. The AAA+ ATPase Cdc48 can also guide insoluble nuclear proteins to be ubiquitinated by San1, and blocking Cdc48 leads to sequestration of such proteins in the intranuclear quality control compartment (INQ).

of triage remain unknown, these E3 ligases are proposed to function in concert with chaperones, as schematized in **Figure 2** for Ubr1/San1 substrates (24, 59, 60, 115, 117, 138, 143).

A role for ubiquitin in targeting of proteins to the JUNQ was suggested by findings that (*a*) ubiquitin colocalized with the JUNQ; (*b*) proteasome inhibition enhanced JUNQ formation and impeded its clearance; and (*c*) overexpression of the deubiquitinating enzyme Ubp4p, or deletion of the E2 ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes Ubc4p and Ubc5p, blocked JUNQ formation (22). Furthermore, fusion of a single ubiquitin moiety to the yeast prion Rnq1 triggered its partial relocalization from the IPOD to the JUNQ, suggesting that ubiquitination itself was a sufficient sorting signal for spatial PQC. However, a more recent study (60) did not detect ubiquitination is not essential for JUNQ/INQ sorting, it is also possible that substrate-specific differences exist, which may be linked to the intrinsic solubility of the substrates (see the next section). Alternatively, it is

possible that the ubiquitin modification leading to JUNQ sorting is not a canonical K48-linked proteasomal targeting chain. Indeed, the finding that mono-ubiquitinated Rnq1 can localize to the JUNQ (22) supports this hypothesis.

Role of Autophagy Machinery Receptors in Clearance of Spatial PQC Sites

Autophagy was initially characterized as a mechanism for the bulk recycling of larger structures within nutrient-starved cells. However, it is becoming increasingly apparent that autophagy also plays a role in PQC networks, including the degradation of aggregated proteins (144). The autophagic clearance of aggregates, termed aggrephagy, involves the recognition of ubiquitin-labeled cargoes by a number of adapter molecules, such as HDAC6, BAG3, p62/SQSTM1, NBR1, Atg8, and Cue5 (144–146). HDAC6- and BAG3- mediated autophagy differ in the initial substrate-recognition steps, with Hsp70 recruitment to aggregates being required for the BAG3-mediated pathway (145). Additionally, HDAC6-mediated recognition requires K63-linked ubiquitination of aggregates, whereas recognition by BAG3 appears to be ubiquitin independent. However, both routes require the subsequent action of p62 and NBR1 for lysosomal degradation. Mammalian aggresomes containing amyloidogenic proteins appear to be bona fide substrates of autophagy (144, 147, 148).

Function of Spatial PQC Compartments: Refolding, Sequestration, or Degradation?

It is unclear what happens to misfolded proteins once they are sequestered in spatial PQC sites. They could remain there, become refolded by chaperones, or be cleared via the UPS or autophagy. It is likely that all three paths are possible, depending on the properties of the misfolded proteins and the cellular context.

The idea that solubility could be a key determinant of JUNQ and IPOD targeting comes from the finding that the proteins contained within the JUNQ and IPOD differ greatly in their mobility, as measured by FRAP (fluorescence recovery after photobleaching) and FLIP (fluorescence loss in photobleaching) assays (22). In the nucleus, aggregation-prone insoluble substrates require Cdc48 to maintain solubility so that they can be ubiquitinated by San1 (149). Cdc48/p97, an AAA+ ATPase best known for its role in extracting ERAD substrates from the ER for targeting to the UPS, may also play a similar role in the cytosol; that is, if a misfolded protein that would normally be ubiquitinated and degraded by the UPS cannot maintain solubility long enough for E3 ubiquitin ligase binding and/or ubiquitin transfer, the misfolded protein will aggregate and therefore become sequestered in the IPOD. Hsp70 may also play a role in maintaining solubility of ubiquitinated proteins that would otherwise be sorted to the IPOD in an Hsp42-dependent manner (115, 117).

Even if protein aggregates are cleared, for example, as observed upon removal of stress, it is difficult to determine whether they are refolded or degraded. It is likely that different types of aggregates have different fates. For example, disaggregation of ubiquitinated proteins by Cdc48/VCP is likely to release them for proteasomal targeting (149–151), although it should be noted that ubiquitin-mediated autophagy might also play a role in clearing these aggregates (152). Consistent with this notion, Cdc48/VCP is required for the autophagic clearance of stress granules in both yeast and mammalian cells (47). By contrast, Hsp104-triggered disaggregation probably favors refolding by the Hsp70–Hsp90 system (56, 129, 130). Note, however, that this may not hold true for all contexts, given that Hsp104 overexpression in aged yeast cells restores their otherwise impaired proteasomal activity (153), although it is possible that this is due to the release

of trapped proteasomes from aggregates rather than the proteasomal degradation of the proteins disaggregated by Hsp104.

Whether or not aggregated proteins that cannot refold are cleared through the UPS or autophagy is likely dependent on cell context. The relative contribution of the UPS and autophagy in protein degradation varies greatly in different cell types (154). Autophagy is thought to act as a back-up mechanism when the UPS cannot meet the cellular proteolytic burden, such as during stress (33, 155), perhaps because depletion of ATP reserves would inhibit several steps of the ubiquitination cascade and proteasomal activity. Furthermore, the UPS and autophagy have several overlapping elements (156), including the mammalian Hsp70 cochaperones CHIP and the BAG family, which might directly determine which system a protein is targeted to (157, 158). Consistent with this hypothesis, several aggregation-prone proteins can be degraded by either pathway (33, 159, 160).

Stress can also change the specificity of the UPS itself. One study shows that the E3 ubiquitin ligase Rsp5—which plays a key role in protein trafficking by catalyzing K63-linked substrate ubiquitination under physiological conditions in yeast—switches to a prodegradative enzyme that catalyzes K48-linked ubiquitination of a wide range of substrates upon heat shock (161). Rsp5 is also required for Cue5-dependent autophagy of polyQ-expanded Huntingtin upon nutrient starvation (146). Similarly, the E3 ubiquitin ligase Hul5, which is required to maintain cell fitness upon heat shock, increases proteasomal processivity and is required for ubiquitination of cytosolic proteins that are short lived or of low solubility (162). Therefore, stress has pleiotropic effects on cellular PQC, including changes in the chaperone machinery, upregulation of autophagic clearance, and remodeling of the UPS to meet changing cellular proteostasis requirements.

Managing Prions and Amyloid Proteins

Whereas PQC sites containing misfolded proteins are generally cleared upon relief from environmental stress, prion or amyloid protein aggregates tend to persist within cells. These aggregates tend to be sequestered in the IPOD (22, 36)—although one study reports that prions can form mobile compartments similar to the JUNQ under certain conditions (163).

It is thought that amyloid or prion aggregates are not suitable substrates for the UPS. Given that the IPOD colocalizes with the macroautophagy marker Atg8 and is located adjacent to the preautophagosomal structure, it is hypothesized that this compartment can be turned over by autophagy (22), although direct evidence for this has yet to emerge. However, the finding that the IPOD is generally inherited by mother cells during cell division (discussed in the next section) indicates that such aggregates are not effectively cleared by the cell and are instead sites of terminal aggregate sequestration. In fact, the disaggregation of prions by Hsp104 is a critical step in yeast prion propagation and toxicity (129, 164 165). It should be noted that the sequestration of prions in the IPOD can also contribute to proteotoxicity. For example, the Lindquist group found that toxicity of the yeast prion Rnq1 is linked to selective Rnq1-mediated sequestration of the spindle pole body protein Spc2 in the IPOD, thereby causing cell cycle arrest (166). Likewise, studies in mammalian systems have proposed that some aggregates (but not others) can sequester essential cellular proteins in sufficient amounts to produce a deleterious phenotype (167).

CONSEQUENCES OF SPATIAL PQC

The ultimate goal of all quality control systems—not just in biology—is to ensure that the released product is at a functional standard that is competent and suitable to fulfill its purpose. Release of a faulty product can have far-reaching consequences. In the context of a cell, release of faulty proteins

into the cellular milieu is directly linked to many diseases, including aging-related disorders, neurodegenerative conditions, metabolic disorders, and all types of cancer. It is unsurprising, therefore, that eukaryotic organisms have evolved such intricate systems of quality control. In this section, we describe how these PQC mechanisms keep the cell functional and viable and discuss how their malfunction is linked to disease onset and/or progression.

Quarantine of Potentially Toxic Species

Protein misfolding and amyloid aggregation is a hallmark of many aging-related neurodegenerative diseases, including Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and Huntington's diseases as well as ALS and many others. Additionally, protein misfolding can be linked to non-neuronal diseases, including lysosomal storage disorders, cystic fibrosis, cancer, and aging. These aggregates have been classified into two broad categories: those with β -sheet-rich amyloid and those without a regular structure, often called amorphous nonamyloid aggregates, which are sorted to distinct PQC compartments. The link between these aggregates and toxicity is unclear. It has been suggested that aggregates are protective and respond to the above-described pathways to sequester misfolded proteins (168, 169). In this view, it would be the dysfunction of protein sorting to compartments and the increase in misfolded soluble species in the cytosol that cause cellular toxicity (170). Alternatively, some studies have shown that protein aggregates are linked to toxicity, either outright or by aberrantly sequestering proteins necessary for cellular functions, such as chaperones and critical enzymes (10, 171). This might indicate that a certain type of aggregate or PQC compartment is linked to toxicity and other aggregates/compartments could be protective.

Compromising the sequestration of numerous nonamyloid, nonprion proteins has been shown to decrease cell viability. To illustrate with one example, depleting cells of Hsp90 results in the relocalization of several proteins of the galactose utilization pathway into Hsp104-positive inclusions (172). As imbalances in this pathway are known to cause fatal growth arrest due to the accumulation of toxic galactose metabolic intermediates, it is likely that this response to Hsp90 inhibition has a cytoprotective function. It is easy to imagine other similar scenarios in which spatial PQC acts as a general "mop-up" mechanism to correct perturbations in vital signal transduction networks. However, these pathways may also lead to pathological consequences. For instance, tumor-causing mutations in p53 cause it to aggregate in nonamyloid inclusions (101, 173). As p53 forms oligomers, the mutant p53 tends to drag the wild-type allele to these inclusions, exacerbating the loss of function (101, 173, 174).

Maintaining the Integrity of the Proteome

At the most fundamental level, spatial PQC serves to prevent imbalances in the proteome that can compromise cell function. In addition to sequestration of potentially toxic proteins that interfere with essential cellular processes, this also involves a number of mechanisms that alter synthesis and turnover of the proteome as a whole.

Stress granules and translational fidelity. Stress granules ensure that new proteins are not synthesized under conditions of stress, and allow for the rapid resumption of translation upon relief from stress. Due to the vulnerability of newly made proteins to misfolding, a halt in protein synthesis is presumably beneficial and also reduces the load on cellular proteostasis, allowing the cell to manage the increased formation of aggregates (51, 97, 175). Newly translated proteins may aggregate before they have a chance to reach their native conformation, because either the kinetic landscape of the stressed cell favors pathways leading to aggregation (175) or the existing

aggregates "seed" recruitment of normally non-aggregation-prone proteins, as described for one mechanism of prion propagation (176). Formation of stress granules increases cell viability (177) and can also delay entry into apoptosis (178, 179). Consistent with these findings, several studies have linked survival of cancer cells to stress granule formation in response to chemotherapeutic agents (180).

Whether stress granules have a protective or pathogenic role in the onset and progression of other diseases is a topic of controversy. A number of neurodegenerative disease-related proteins, such as TDP-43, Tau, Fus, Huntingtin, and PrP, are found associated with stress granules (181, 182). Many RNA-binding proteins found within stress granules possess low-complexity, aggregation-prone domains such as those found in prions (52, 183). An attractive hypothesis is that some of these disease-causing mutants, or stress, reduce the dynamics of stress granules; the stabilized stress granules could then drive the formation and propagation of pathogenic protein aggregates (181, 182). Viral infection also triggers robust stress granule formation, but again, whether or not they are beneficial to the host is unclear and may differ from virus to virus (184, 185).

Proteasome disassembly and relocalization in quiescent yeast. Rapidly dividing cells require constant cycles of protein synthesis and degradation (186). By contrast, quiescence (e.g., by nutrient starvation) leads to a drastic reduction in both these processes, presumably because the cell no longer needs to amplify its bulk protein level (187).

In yeast, starvation or stationary phase causes the 26S proteasomes to disassemble into 19S and 20S subunits (188) and form dynamic cytoplasmic puncta known as proteasome storage granules (PSGs) (189). Preventing PSG formation is linked to reduced viability in quiescent yeast cells (190). Note also that dysfunctional proteasomes can at this stage be removed from PSGs by association with the IPOD—a process dependent on Hsp42 and Cue5 (191, 192). Upon reentry into the cell cycle, proteasomes within PSGs reassemble and translocate back to the nucleus. Therefore, PSGs likely represent an inactive reservoir that not only prevents excessive protein turnover in quiescent phase but also allows rapid upregulation of degradation when log-phase growth resumes. It is unclear whether or not PSGs (or equivalent structures) form under conditions of stress. Given that stress granules have been shown to form upon quiescence (193), it would be unsurprising to find that PSGs exist in stressed cells. In this way, these two structures might provide a common means by which a cell can carefully control proteostasis under differing protein loads. Remarkably, other cellular complexes and enzymes localize to cytoplasmic storage granules in quiescent cells, many of which also contain Hsp42 (191, 192, 194–196).

Mitochondria as gauges of cellular function. Mitochondrial function might act as a sensor for the state of cellular function as a whole. This is not surprising given the importance of mitochondria in maintaining correct cellular energy levels. Indeed, severe mitochondrial dysfunction leads to cell death (90). Several mechanisms exist to delay this fate. We have already discussed how defective mitochondrial protein import causes the toxic accumulation of mitochondrial proteins in the cytosol, and considered the recent identification of a cytosolic response that alleviates this toxicity by reducing protein translation and increasing proteasome activity (91, 92). Accumulation of misfolded proteins inside the mitochondria themselves triggers the mitochondrial protein translation (90, 197), analogous to the effects of cytosol-mislocalized mitochondrial proteins, and the UPR in the ER. Another recently discovered mechanism in aged yeast cells involves selective removal and autophagic clearance of part of the damaged mitochondria's membranes (and with it, any embedded proteins) but leaves the rest of the organelle intact (198). Should all else fail, the entire mitochondrion can be cleared by autophagy (mitophagy) (199). Given that mitochondrial

dysfunction is a hallmark of aging, cancer, and numerous neurodegenerative diseases (200, 201), it is likely that these quality control mechanisms play a key role in maintaining cell health and may point to future avenues for therapeutic intervention. For example, artificially increasing mitophagy in human fibroblasts and whole mice was recently shown to dramatically reduce many of the deleterious effects associated with senescence-related aging (202).

Coping with PQC Decline upon Aging

A decline in mitochondrial function is just one of several intracellular changes observed during aging. In addition to increased formation of protein aggregates (105, 106), one of the bestcharacterized consequences of aging is the buildup of reactive oxygen species and, consequently, oxidatively damaged proteins (203). One damage-induced modification, carbonylation, normally marks proteins for degradation but can also lead to formation of high-molecular-weight aggregates (204, 205). Carbonylated aggregates have been implicated in a wide range of aging-related diseases. This, together with the increased accumulation of misfolded proteins, means that the burden on the PQC system is dramatically increased in aged cells.

Proteostasis has been shown to decline during aging in many eukaryotes (206, 207). It is unclear whether the components of the PQC systems themselves decline (e.g., a reduction in the capacity of molecular chaperones or the UPS to deal with misfolded proteins) or the capacity of these systems is simply exceeded by an increase in misfolded protein load (6, 207). In *Caenorhabditis elegans*, it seems that proteostasis failure is linked to a severe dampening of the heat shock response and the UPR (208). In humans, one study found that the expression of genes encoding ATP-dependent chaperones was decreased and that of ATP-independent chaperones was increased in aged brains (209). Strikingly, this same expression pattern was amplified in the brains of patients with neurodegenerative disorders. Additionally, PSG formation—which is linked to maintaining cell viability in quiescent yeast cells, as described above—is also reduced in aged yeast, and deletion of certain *N*-acetylation complexes essential for proteasome relocalization and PSG formation decreases fitness in young cells (210).

If there is such a severe reduction in PQC capacity, it is possible that aggregates formed in aged cells and tissues are morphologically and functionally distinct from those induced by stress in younger cells. In young cells, aggregates are formed actively by PQC systems to maintain cellular proteostasis. By contrast, aggregates accumulate in aged cells due to a failure or decline in these same PQC systems and so might contribute to pathogenesis. Consistent with this hypothesis, numerous groups have observed distinct differences between stress-induced and aging-related protein aggregates (29, 38, 211, 212).

Asymmetric Inheritance of Protein Aggregates

Although the mechanisms described above attempt to limit toxicity during the life span of a cell, other mechanisms exist to ensure that toxic species are not transferred to one of the daughter cells following cell division. Yeast cells provide aging paradigms for both mechanisms, whereby the chronological life span is defined as the length of time a single cell survives and the replicative life span as the number of divisions a cell can undergo (213). Yeast cells divide by asymmetric budding, with the daughter cell being smaller than the mother. Both the JUNQ and the IPOD are asymmetrically inherited by the mother cell during cell division in yeast (214).

Two important studies from the Nyström group identified that oxidatively damaged (27) and aggregated (28) proteins are almost exclusively sequestered in the mother cell during division. They identified the longevity-linked protein Sir2p as being critical for this process. Subsequent

studies have identified involvement of molecular chaperones (Hsp70, Hsp104, Hsp42, and the TRiC/CCT chaperonin), the actin cytoskeleton, the endocytic and vacuolar pathways, and proteins involved in tethering of aggregates to the ER or mitochondria (19, 214–218). Asymmetric inheritance would explain the full replicative potential of daughter cells, and also why mother cells—which accumulate protein aggregates and otherwise damaged proteins—show a limited replicative life span (219). Consistent with this hypothesis, abrogating asymmetric inheritance (e.g., in Sir2p mutants, by deleting *hsp42* or using actin depolymerization compounds) prolonged the replicative life span of the mother cell and reduced that of the daughter (29, 30). Overexpressing Hsp104p partially restored asymmetric inheritance and replicative fitness of the daughter cell. The importance of Hsp104p is further highlighted by the finding that its overexpression also restores proteasome activity in replicatively aged yeast, which suggests that UPS decline might be directly linked to aging-related accumulation of aggregates (153).

Asymmetric inheritance of protein aggregates is also seen during mitosis in mammalian cells, although the mechanisms are likely to be different and involve the intermediate filament vimentin (26) as well as attachment to the ER (220). Nevertheless, the presence of such a pathway in mammalian cells could be one mechanism by which replicative fitness is maintained in cells undergoing polar divisions, such as differentiating stem cells and tumors. Interestingly, the mechanisms to retain aggregates asymmetrically in dividing neural stem cells decline with age (220), which could in turn lead to impaired proteostasis. Of course, the molecular basis for aggregate toxicity is one of the most important questions that remains unanswered.

CONCLUSION

Spatial sequestration of misfolded proteins is a complex process that occurs in many locations in both yeast and mammalian cells. Although these processes are conserved, some of the compartments and pathways differ across cell types. Sequestration into PQC compartments is not tied to a breakdown in proteostasis or to disease but is an early physiological response of the cell to the presence of misfolded proteins. Much work is needed to understand the role these compartments play in the formation of both toxic and protective inclusions and what effect they have on cellular fitness and progression of diseases linked to aggregation. Understanding the basic cell biology involved in spatial sequestration may allow for the development of novel therapeutics for a wide range of diseases, from neurodegenerative disorders to cancer.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge funding from the NIH and a Senior Scholar Award from the Ellison Foundation to J.F. E.S. was supported by a postdoctoral fellowship from the NIH (F32NS086253). R.S. was supported by a postdoctoral fellowship from the Human Frontier Science Program Organization (LT000695/2015-L).

LITERATURE CITED

 Balch WE, Morimoto RI, Dillin A, Kelly JW. 2008. Adapting proteostasis for disease intervention. Science 319:916–19

- 2. Vendruscolo M. 2012. Proteome folding and aggregation. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 22:138-43
- Hartl FU, Bracher A, Hayer-Hartl M. 2011. Molecular chaperones in protein folding and proteostasis. *Nature* 475:324–32
- Roth DM, Balch WE. 2011. Modeling general proteostasis: proteome balance in health and disease. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 23:126–34
- Buchberger A, Bukau B, Sommer T. 2010. Protein quality control in the cytosol and the endoplasmic reticulum: brothers in arms. *Mol. Cell* 40:238–52
- Balchin D, Hayer-Hartl M, Hartl FU. 2016. In vivo aspects of protein folding and quality control. Science 353:aac4354
- Ross CA, Poirier MA. 2004. Protein aggregation and neurodegenerative disease. Nat. Med. 10(Suppl.):S10–17
- Tyedmers J, Mogk A, Bukau B. 2010. Cellular strategies for controlling protein aggregation. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 11:777–88
- Unruh JR, Slaughter BD, Li R. 2013. Quality control: putting protein aggregates in a bind. *Curr. Biol.* 23:R74–76
- Eftekharzadeh B, Hyman BT, Wegmann S. 2016. Structural studies on the mechanism of protein aggregation in age related neurodegenerative diseases. *Mech. Ageing Dev.* 156:1–13
- Pechmann S, Willmund F, Frydman J. 2013. The ribosome as a hub for protein quality control. *Mol. Cell* 49:411–21
- 12. Gregersen N, Bross P. 2010. Protein misfolding and cellular stress: an overview. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 648:3–23
- Houck SA, Singh S, Cyr DM. 2012. Cellular responses to misfolded proteins and protein aggregates. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 832:455–61
- Herczenik E, Gebbink MF. 2008. Molecular and cellular aspects of protein misfolding and disease. FASEB 7. 22:2115–33
- Morimoto RI. 2011. The heat shock response: systems biology of proteotoxic stress in aging and disease. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 76:91–99
- Jeng W, Lee S, Sung N, Lee J, Tsai FT. 2015. Molecular chaperones: guardians of the proteome in normal and disease states. *F1000Research* 4:1448
- Lindberg I, Shorter J, Wiseman RL, Chiti F, Dickey CA, McLean PJ. 2015. Chaperones in neurodegeneration. *J. Neurosci.* 35:13853–59
- Chen B, Retzlaff M, Roos T, Frydman J. 2011. Cellular strategies of protein quality control. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 3:a004374
- Miller SB, Mogk A, Bukau B. 2015. Spatially organized aggregation of misfolded proteins as cellular stress defense strategy. J. Mol. Biol. 427:1564–74
- Bagola K, Sommer T. 2008. Protein quality control: on IPODs and other JUNQ. Curr. Biol. 18:R1019– 21
- 21. Escusa-Toret S, Vonk WI, Frydman J. 2013. Spatial sequestration of misfolded proteins by a dynamic chaperone pathway enhances cellular fitness during stress. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 15:1231–43
- Kaganovich D, Kopito R, Frydman J. 2008. Misfolded proteins partition between two distinct quality control compartments. *Nature* 454:1088–95
- Malinovska L, Kroschwald S, Munder MC, Richter D, Alberti S. 2012. Molecular chaperones and stress-inducible protein-sorting factors coordinate the spatiotemporal distribution of protein aggregates. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 23:3041–56
- 24. Park SH, Kukushkin Y, Gupta R, Chen T, Konagai A, et al. 2013. PolyQ proteins interfere with nuclear degradation of cytosolic proteins by sequestering the Sis1p chaperone. *Cell* 154:134–45
- Ouellet J, Barral Y. 2012. Organelle segregation during mitosis: lessons from asymmetrically dividing cells. *7. Cell Biol.* 196:305–13
- Ogrodnik M, Salmonowicz H, Brown R, Turkowska J, Sredniawa W, et al. 2014. Dynamic JUNQ inclusion bodies are asymmetrically inherited in mammalian cell lines through the asymmetric partitioning of vimentin. *PNAS* 111:8049–54
- Aguilaniu H, Gustafsson L, Rigoulet M, Nystrom T. 2003. Asymmetric inheritance of oxidatively damaged proteins during cytokinesis. *Science* 299:1751–53

21. This study describes Q-bodies and shows that misfolded proteins are sequestered early in normal PQC to enhance fitness during stress.

22. This study describes the two pathways for spatial quality control for different classes of cytosolic proteins.

23. Sis1, Btn2, and Cur1 sort misfolded proteins to different PQC compartments during stress.

24. A polyQ-expanded protein inhibits the proteasomal degradation of misfolded proteins by sequestering Sis1 in cytoplasmic inclusions.

- Liu B, Larsson L, Caballero A, Hao X, Oling D, et al. 2010. The polarisome is required for segregation and retrograde transport of protein aggregates. *Cell* 140:257–67
- Saarikangas J, Barral Y. 2015. Protein aggregates are associated with replicative aging without compromising protein quality control. *eLife* 4:e06197
- Erjavec N, Larsson L, Grantham J, Nystrom T. 2007. Accelerated aging and failure to segregate damaged proteins in Sir2 mutants can be suppressed by overproducing the protein aggregation-remodeling factor Hsp104p. *Genes Dev.* 21:2410–21
- 31. Erjavec N, Nystrom T. 2007. Sir2p-dependent protein segregation gives rise to a superior reactive oxygen species management in the progeny of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *PNAS* 104:10877–81
- 32. Specht S, Miller SB, Mogk A, Bukau B. 2011. Hsp42 is required for sequestration of protein aggregates into deposition sites in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *J. Cell Biol*. 195:617–29
- Johnston JA, Ward CL, Kopito RR. 1998. Aggresomes: a cellular response to misfolded proteins. J. Cell Biol. 143:1883–98
- Weisberg SJ, Lyakhovetsky R, Werdiger AC, Gitler AD, Soen Y, Kaganovich D. 2012. Compartmentalization of superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1G93A) aggregates determines their toxicity. *PNAS* 109:15811–16
- Gidalevitz T, Prahlad V, Morimoto RI. 2011. The stress of protein misfolding: from single cells to multicellular organisms. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 3:a009704
- Tyedmers J, Treusch S, Dong J, McCaffery JM, Bevis B, Lindquist S. 2010. Prion induction involves an ancient system for the sequestration of aggregated proteins and heritable changes in prion fragmentation. PNAS 107:8633–38
- 37. Kopito RR. 2000. Aggresomes, inclusion bodies and protein aggregation. Trends Cell Biol. 10:524-30
- Zhou C, Slaughter BD, Unruh JR, Eldakak A, Rubinstein B, Li R. 2011. Motility and segregation of Hsp104-associated protein aggregates in budding yeast. *Cell* 147:1186–96
- Polling S, Mok YF, Ramdzan YM, Turner BJ, Yerbury JJ, et al. 2014. Misfolded polyglutamine, polyalanine, and superoxide dismutase 1 aggregate via distinct pathways in the cell. *J. Biol. Chem.* 289:6669–80
- 40. Farrawell NE, Lambert-Smith IA, Warraich ST, Blair IP, Saunders DN, et al. 2015. Distinct partitioning of ALS associated TDP-43, FUS and SOD1 mutants into cellular inclusions. *Sci. Rep.* 5:13416
- 41. Decker CJ, Parker R. 2012. P-bodies and stress granules: possible roles in the control of translation and mRNA degradation. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 4:a012286
- 42. Protter DS, Parker R. 2016. Principles and properties of stress granules. Trends Cell Biol. 26:668-79
- 43. Buchan JR, Muhlrad D, Parker R. 2008. P bodies promote stress granule assembly in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *J. Cell Biol.* 183:441–55
- Kedersha N, Stoecklin G, Ayodele M, Yacono P, Lykke-Andersen J, et al. 2005. Stress granules and processing bodies are dynamically linked sites of mRNP remodeling. *J. Cell Biol.* 169:871–84
- Buchan JR, Parker R. 2009. Eukaryotic stress granules: the ins and outs of translation. Mol. Cell 36:932– 41
- 46. Jain S, Wheeler JR, Walters RW, Agrawal A, Barsic A, Parker R. 2016. ATPase-modulated stress granules contain a diverse proteome and substructure. *Cell* 164:487–98
- Buchan JR, Kolaitis RM, Taylor JP, Parker R. 2013. Eukaryotic stress granules are cleared by autophagy and Cdc48/VCP function. *Cell* 153:1461–74
- Ganassi M, Mateju D, Bigi I, Mediani L, Poser I, et al. 2016. A surveillance function of the HSPB8-BAG3-HSP70 chaperone complex ensures stress granule integrity and dynamism. *Mol. Cell* 63:796–810
- 49. Walters RW, Muhlrad D, Garcia J, Parker R. 2015. Differential effects of Ydj1 and Sis1 on Hsp70mediated clearance of stress granules in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *RNA* 21:1660–71
- 50. Cherkasov V, Hofmann S, Druffel-Augustin S, Mogk A, Tyedmers J, et al. 2013. Coordination of translational control and protein homeostasis during severe heat stress. *Curr. Biol.* 23:2452–62
- Wallace EW, Kear-Scott JL, Pilipenko EV, Schwartz MH, Laskowski PR, et al. 2015. Reversible, specific, active aggregates of endogenous proteins assemble upon heat stress. *Cell* 162:1286–98
- 52. Molliex A, Temirov J, Lee J, Coughlin M, Kanagaraj AP, et al. 2015. Phase separation by low complexity domains promotes stress granule assembly and drives pathological fibrillization. *Cell* 163:123–33
- Lin Y, Protter DS, Rosen MK, Parker R. 2015. Formation and maturation of phase-separated liquid droplets by RNA-binding proteins. *Mol. Cell* 60:208–19

32. Hsp42 sorts misfolded proteins to the IPOD/peripheral PQC compartments under stress conditions.

34. Sequestration of SOD1 into the JUNQ contributes to toxicity in mammalian cells, which is mitigated by sequestration into insoluble inclusions.

46. This study shows that stress granules comprise stable cores and phase-separated shells and characterize the stress granule proteome.

- Patel A, Lee HO, Jawerth L, Maharana S, Jahnel M, et al. 2015. A liquid-to-solid phase transition of the ALS protein FUS accelerated by disease mutation. *Cell* 162:1066–77
- Guo L, Shorter J. 2015. It's raining liquids: RNA tunes viscoelasticity and dynamics of membraneless organelles. *Mol. Cell* 60:189–92
- Kroschwald S, Maharana S, Mateju D, Malinovska L, Nuske E, et al. 2015. Promiscuous interactions and protein disaggregases determine the material state of stress-inducible RNP granules. *eLife* 4:e06807
- 57. Wheeler JR, Matheny T, Jain S, Abrisch R, Parker R. 2016. Distinct stages in stress granule assembly and disassembly. *eLife* 5:e18413
- 58. Jones RD, Gardner RG. 2016. Protein quality control in the nucleus. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 40:81-89
- Prasad R, Kawaguchi S, Ng DT. 2010. A nucleus-based quality control mechanism for cytosolic proteins. Mol. Biol. Cell 21:2117–27
- Miller SB, Ho CT, Winkler J, Khokhrina M, Neuner A, et al. 2015. Compartment-specific aggregases direct distinct nuclear and cytoplasmic aggregate deposition. *EMBO J*. 34:778–97
- Dundr M. 2012. Nuclear bodies: multifunctional companions of the genome. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 24:415–22
- 62. Pederson T. 2011. The nucleolus. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 3:a000638
- Sinclair DA, Mills K, Guarente L. 1997. Accelerated aging and nucleolar fragmentation in yeast sgs1 mutants. Science 277:1313–16
- Boulon S, Westman BJ, Hutten S, Boisvert F-M, Lamond AI. 2010. The nucleolus under stress. Mol. Cell 40(2):216–27
- Carracedo A, Ito K, Pandolfi PP. 2011. The nuclear bodies inside out: PML conquers the cytoplasm. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 23:360–66
- 66. Spector DL, Lamond AI. 2011. Nuclear speckles. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 3:a000646
- Mao YS, Zhang B, Spector DL. 2011. Biogenesis and function of nuclear bodies. *Trends Genet*. 27:295– 306
- Adriaens C, Standaert L, Barra J, Latil M, Verfaillie A, et al. 2016. p53 induces formation of NEAT1 IncRNA-containing paraspeckles that modulate replication stress response and chemosensitivity. *Nat. Med.* 22:861–68
- 69. Morris GE. 2008. The Cajal body. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1783:2108-15
- Huyer G, Longsworth GL, Mason DL, Mallampalli MP, McCaffery JM, et al. 2004. A striking quality control subcompartment in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*: the endoplasmic reticulum-associated compartment. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 15:908–21
- Ogen-Shtern N, Ben David T, Lederkremer GZ. 2016. Protein aggregation and ER stress. Brain Res. 1648:658–66
- 72. Brodsky JL. 2012. Cleaning up: ER-associated degradation to the rescue. Cell 151:1163-67
- 73. Hanson PI, Cashikar A. 2012. Multivesicular body morphogenesis. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 28:337-62
- Babst M. 2014. Quality control at the plasma membrane: one mechanism does not fit all. *J. Cell Biol.* 205:11–20
- MacGurn JA. 2014. Garbage on, garbage off: new insights into plasma membrane protein quality control. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 29:92–98
- Wang S, Thibault G, Ng DT. 2011. Routing misfolded proteins through the multivesicular body (MVB) pathway protects against proteotoxicity. *7. Biol. Chem.* 286:29376–87
- Khmelinskii A, Blaszczak E, Pantazopoulou M, Fischer B, Omnus DJ, et al. 2014. Protein quality control at the inner nuclear membrane. *Nature* 516:410–13
- Brandman O, Hegde RS. 2016. Ribosome-associated protein quality control. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 23:7–15
- Duttler S, Pechmann S, Frydman J. 2013. Principles of cotranslational ubiquitination and quality control at the ribosome. *Mol. Cell* 50:379–93
- Choe YJ, Park SH, Hassemer T, Korner R, Vincenz-Donnelly L, et al. 2016. Failure of RQC machinery causes protein aggregation and proteotoxic stress. *Nature* 531:191–95
- Yonashiro R, Tahara EB, Bengtson MH, Khokhrina M, Lorenz H, et al. 2016. The Rqc2/Tae2 subunit of the ribosome-associated quality control (RQC) complex marks ribosome-stalled nascent polypeptide chains for aggregation. *eLife* 5:e11794

80. This study shows that stalled nascent chains with CAT-tails form toxic aggregates.

- Yang J, Hao X, Cao X, Liu B, Nystrom T. 2016. Spatial sequestration and detoxification of Huntingtin by the ribosome quality control complex. *eLife* 5:e11792
- Defenouillere Q, Zhang E, Namane A, Mouaikel J, Jacquier A, Fromont-Racine M. 2016. Rqc1 and Ltn1 prevent C-terminal alanine-threonine tail (CAT-tail)-induced protein aggregation by efficient recruitment of Cdc48 on stalled 60S subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* 291:12245–53
- Shao S, Hegde RS. 2011. Membrane protein insertion at the endoplasmic reticulum. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 27:25–56
- Rane NS, Kang SW, Chakrabarti O, Feigenbaum L, Hegde RS. 2008. Reduced translocation of nascent prion protein during ER stress contributes to neurodegeneration. *Dev. Cell* 15:359–70
- Hessa T, Sharma A, Mariappan M, Eshleman HD, Gutierrez E, Hegde RS. 2011. Protein targeting and degradation are coupled for elimination of mislocalized proteins. *Nature* 475:394–97
- 87. Leznicki P, High S. 2012. SGTA antagonizes BAG6-mediated protein triage. PNAS 109:19214-19
- Wunderley L, Leznicki P, Payapilly A, High S. 2014. SGTA regulates the cytosolic quality control of hydrophobic substrates. *J. Cell Sci.* 127:4728–39
- Schmidt O, Pfanner N, Meisinger C. 2010. Mitochondrial protein import: from proteomics to functional mechanisms. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 11:655–67
- Topf U, Wrobel L, Chacinska A. 2016. Chatty mitochondria: keeping balance in cellular protein homeostasis. *Trends Cell Biol.* 26:577–86
- Wrobel L, Topf U, Bragoszewski P, Wiese S, Sztolsztener ME, et al. 2015. Mistargeted mitochondrial proteins activate a proteostatic response in the cytosol. *Nature* 524:485–88
- Wang X, Chen XJ. 2015. A cytosolic network suppressing mitochondria-mediated proteostatic stress and cell death. *Nature* 524:481–84
- Hetz C. 2012. The unfolded protein response: controlling cell fate decisions under ER stress and beyond. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 13:89–102
- Itakura E, Zavodszky E, Shao S, Wohlever ML, Keenan RJ, Hegde RS. 2016. Ubiquilins chaperone and triage mitochondrial membrane proteins for degradation. *Mol. Cell* 63:21–33
- Gasch AP, Spellman PT, Kao CM, Carmel-Harel O, Eisen MB, et al. 2000. Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 11:4241–57
- Albanese V, Yam AY, Baughman J, Parnot C, Frydman J. 2006. Systems analyses reveal two chaperone networks with distinct functions in eukaryotic cells. *Cell* 124:75–88
- 97. Lindquist S. 1986. The heat-shock response. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 55:1151-91
- Medicherla B, Goldberg AL. 2008. Heat shock and oxygen radicals stimulate ubiquitin-dependent degradation mainly of newly synthesized proteins. *J. Cell Biol.* 182:663–73
- Gidalevitz T, Ben-Zvi A, Ho KH, Brignull HR, Morimoto RI. 2006. Progressive disruption of cellular protein folding in models of polyglutamine diseases. *Science* 311:1471–74
- Gidalevitz T, Krupinski T, Garcia S, Morimoto RI. 2009. Destabilizing protein polymorphisms in the genetic background direct phenotypic expression of mutant SOD1 toxicity. PLOS Genet. 5:e1000399
- 101. Xu J, Reumers J, Couceiro JR, De Smet F, Gallardo R, et al. 2011. Gain of function of mutant p53 by coaggregation with multiple tumor suppressors. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 7:285–95
- 102. Arosio P, Michaels TC, Linse S, Mansson C, Emanuelsson C, et al. 2016. Kinetic analysis reveals the diversity of microscopic mechanisms through which molecular chaperones suppress amyloid formation. *Nat. Commun.* 7:10948
- Ciryam P, Kundra R, Morimoto RI, Dobson CM, Vendruscolo M. 2015. Supersaturation is a major driving force for protein aggregation in neurodegenerative diseases. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 36:72–77
- 104. Koplin A, Preissler S, Ilina Y, Koch M, Scior A, et al. 2010. A dual function for chaperones SSB-RAC and the NAC nascent polypeptide-associated complex on ribosomes. *J. Cell Biol.* 189:57–68
- Walther DM, Kasturi P, Zheng M, Pinkert S, Vecchi G, et al. 2015. Widespread proteome remodeling and aggregation in aging C. elegans. Cell 161:919–32
- David DC, Ollikainen N, Trinidad JC, Cary MP, Burlingame AL, Kenyon C. 2010. Widespread protein aggregation as an inherent part of aging in C. elegans. PLOS Biol. 8:e1000450
- 107. Alberti S, Hyman AA. 2016. Are aberrant phase transitions a driver of cellular aging? BioEssays 38:959-68
- 108. Munder MC, Midtvedt D, Franzmann T, Nuske E, Otto O, et al. 2016. A pH-driven transition of the cytoplasm from a fluid- to a solid-like state promotes entry into dormancy. *eLife* 5:e09347

- Theodoraki MA, Caplan AJ. 2012. Quality control and fate determination of Hsp90 client proteins. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1823:683–88
- Bracher A, Verghese J. 2015. The nucleotide exchange factors of Hsp70 molecular chaperones. Front. Mol. Biosci. 2:10
- Bakthisaran R, Tangirala R, ChM Rao. 2015. Small heat shock proteins: role in cellular functions and pathology. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1854:291–319
- McClellan AJ, Tam S, Kaganovich D, Frydman J. 2005. Protein quality control: chaperones culling corrupt conformations. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 7:736–41
- Kampinga HH, Craig EA. 2010. The HSP70 chaperone machinery: J proteins as drivers of functional specificity. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 11:579–92
- Clerico EM, Tilitsky JM, Meng W, Gierasch LM. 2015. How Hsp70 molecular machines interact with their substrates to mediate diverse physiological functions. *J. Mol. Biol.* 427:1575–88
- 115. Summers DW, Wolfe KJ, Ren HY, Cyr DM. 2013. The Type II Hsp40 Sis1 cooperates with Hsp70 and the E3 ligase Ubr1 to promote degradation of terminally misfolded cytosolic protein. PLOS ONE 8:e52099
- 116. Reidy M, Sharma R, Shastry S, Roberts BL, Albino-Flores I, et al. 2014. Hsp40s specify functions of Hsp104 and Hsp90 protein chaperone machines. *PLOS Genet*. 10:e1004720
- 117. Heck JW, Cheung SK, Hampton RY. 2010. Cytoplasmic protein quality control degradation mediated by parallel actions of the E3 ubiquitin ligases Ubr1 and San1. PNAS 107:1106–11
- 118. Guerriero CJ, Weiberth KF, Brodsky JL. 2013. Hsp70 targets a cytoplasmic quality control substrate to the San1p ubiquitin ligase. *J. Biol. Chem.* 288:18506–20
- Mandal AK, Gibney PA, Nillegoda NB, Theodoraki MA, Caplan AJ, Morano KA. 2010. Hsp110 chaperones control client fate determination in the hsp70-Hsp90 chaperone system. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 21:1439–48
- Wickner RB, Bezsonov E, Bateman DA. 2014. Normal levels of the antiprion proteins Btn2 and Cur1 cure most newly formed [URE3] prion variants. PNAS 111:E2711–20
- 121. Kryndushkin D, Ihrke G, Piermartiri TC, Shewmaker F. 2012. A yeast model of optineurin proteinopathy reveals a unique aggregation pattern associated with cellular toxicity. *Mol. Microbiol.* 86:1531–47
- 122. Haslbeck M, Walke S, Stromer T, Ehrnsperger M, White HE, et al. 1999. Hsp26: a temperatureregulated chaperone. *EMBO J*. 18:6744–51
- 123. Franzmann TM, Menhorn P, Walter S, Buchner J. 2008. Activation of the chaperone Hsp26 is controlled by the rearrangement of its thermosensor domain. *Mol. Cell* 29:207–16
- 124. Murphy CT, McCarroll SA, Bargmann CI, Fraser A, Kamath RS, et al. 2003. Genes that act downstream of DAF-16 to influence the lifespan of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature* 424:277–83
- 125. Morley JF, Morimoto RI. 2004. Regulation of longevity in *Caenorbabditis elegans* by heat shock factor and molecular chaperones. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 15:657–64
- 126. Hsu AL, Murphy CT, Kenyon C. 2003. Regulation of aging and age-related disease by DAF-16 and heat-shock factor. *Science* 300:1142–45
- Cohen E, Bieschke J, Perciavalle RM, Kelly JW, Dillin A. 2006. Opposing activities protect against age-onset proteotoxicity. *Science* 313:1604–10
- Cashikar AG, Duennwald M, Lindquist SL. 2005. A chaperone pathway in protein disaggregation: Hsp26 alters the nature of protein aggregates to facilitate reactivation by Hsp104. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280:23869–75
- Doyle SM, Genest O, Wickner S. 2013. Protein rescue from aggregates by powerful molecular chaperone machines. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 14:617–29
- 130. Glover JR, Lindquist S. 1998. Hsp104, Hsp70, and Hsp40: a novel chaperone system that rescues previously aggregated proteins. *Cell* 94:73-82
- 131. Shorter J. 2011. The mammalian disaggregase machinery: Hsp110 synergizes with Hsp70 and Hsp40 to catalyze protein disaggregation and reactivation in a cell-free system. *PLOS ONE* 6:e26319
- Aguado A, Fernandez-Higuero JA, Moro F, Muga A. 2015. Chaperone-assisted protein aggregate reactivation: different solutions for the same problem. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 580:121–34
- Nillegoda NB, Kirstein J, Szlachcic A, Berynskyy M, Stank A, et al. 2015. Crucial HSP70 co-chaperone complex unlocks metazoan protein disaggregation. *Nature* 524:247–51
- Hjerpe R, Bett JS, Keuss MJ, Solovyova A, McWilliams TG, et al. 2016. UBQLN2 mediates autophagyindependent protein aggregate clearance by the proteasome. *Cell* 166:935–49

117. Cytoplasmic misfolded proteins can be ubiquitinated by either cytoplasmic Ubr1 or nuclear San1 in yeast.

- 135. Amm I, Sommer T, Wolf DH. 2014. Protein quality control and elimination of protein waste: the role of the ubiquitin–proteasome system. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1843:182–96
- Gardner RG, Nelson ZW, Gottschling DE. 2005. Degradation-mediated protein quality control in the nucleus. *Cell* 120:803–15
- 137. Fredrickson EK, Rosenbaum JC, Locke MN, Milac TI, Gardner RG. 2011. Exposed hydrophobicity is a key determinant of nuclear quality control degradation. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 22:2384–95
- Amm I, Wolf DH. 2016. Molecular mass as a determinant for nuclear San1-dependent targeting of misfolded cytosolic proteins to proteasomal degradation. FEBS Lett. 590:1765–75
- 139. Deng M, Hochstrasser M. 2006. Spatially regulated ubiquitin ligation by an ER/nuclear membrane ligase. *Nature* 443:827–31
- Ravid T, Kreft SG, Hochstrasser M. 2006. Membrane and soluble substrates of the Doa10 ubiquitin ligase are degraded by distinct pathways. *EMBO J.* 25:533–43
- 141. Metzger MB, Maurer MJ, Dancy BM, Michaelis S. 2008. Degradation of a cytosolic protein requires endoplasmic reticulum-associated degradation machinery. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283:32302–16
- 142. Nakatsukasa K, Huyer G, Michaelis S, Brodsky JL. 2008. Dissecting the ER-associated degradation of a misfolded polytopic membrane protein. *Cell* 132:101–12
- Dang FW, Chen L, Madura K. 2016. Catalytically active proteasomes function predominantly in the cytosol. *J. Biol. Chem.* 291:18765–77
- 144. Hyttinen JM, Amadio M, Viiri J, Pascale A, Salminen A, Kaarniranta K. 2014. Clearance of misfolded and aggregated proteins by aggrephagy and implications for aggregation diseases. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 18:16–28
- 145. Khaminets A, Behl C, Dikic I. 2016. Ubiquitin-dependent and independent signals in selective autophagy. Trends Cell Biol. 26:6–16
- 146. Lu K, Psakhye I, Jentsch S. 2014. Autophagic clearance of polyQ proteins mediated by ubiquitin-Atg8 adaptors of the conserved CUET protein family. *Cell* 158:549–63
- 147. Nilsson P, Loganathan K, Sekiguchi M, Matsuba Y, Hui K, et al. 2013. Aβ secretion and plaque formation depend on autophagy. *Cell Rep.* 5:61–69
- 148. Su M, Shi JJ, Yang YP, Li J, Zhang YL, et al. 2011. HDAC6 regulates aggresome-autophagy degradation pathway of α-synuclein in response to MPP⁺-induced stress. *J. Neurochem.* 117:112–20
- Gallagher PS, Clowes Candadai SV, Gardner RG. 2014. The requirement for Cdc48/p97 in nuclear protein quality control degradation depends on the substrate and correlates with substrate insolubility. *J. Cell Sci.* 127:1980–91
- 150. Sauer RT, Bolon DN, Burton BM, Burton RE, Flynn JM, et al. 2004. Sculpting the proteome with AAA(+) proteases and disassembly machines. *Cell* 119:9–18
- 151. Ghislain M, Dohmen RJ, Levy F, Varshavsky A. 1996. Cdc48p interacts with Ufd3p, a WD repeat protein required for ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *EMBO* 7. 15:4884–99
- 152. Yao TP. 2010. The role of ubiquitin in autophagy-dependent protein aggregate processing. *Genes Cancer* 1:779–86
- 153. Andersson V, Hanzen S, Liu B, Molin M, Nystrom T. 2013. Enhancing protein disaggregation restores proteasome activity in aged cells. *Aging* 5:802–12
- 154. Clague MJ, Urbe S. 2010. Ubiquitin: same molecule, different degradation pathways. Cell 143:682-85
- Kroemer G, Marino G, Levine B. 2010. Autophagy and the integrated stress response. *Mol. Cell* 40:280– 93
- Lilienbaum A. 2013. Relationship between the proteasomal system and autophagy. Int. J. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 4:1–26
- 157. Shin Y, Klucken J, Patterson C, Hyman BT, McLean PJ. 2005. The co-chaperone carboxyl terminus of Hsp70-interacting protein (CHIP) mediates α-synuclein degradation decisions between proteasomal and lysosomal pathways. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280:23727–34
- Gamerdinger M, Carra S, Behl C. 2011. Emerging roles of molecular chaperones and co-chaperones in selective autophagy: focus on BAG proteins. *J. Mol. Med. (Berl.)* 89:1175–82
- 159. Webb JL, Ravikumar B, Atkins J, Skepper JN, Rubinsztein DC. 2003. α-Synuclein is degraded by both autophagy and the proteasome. *7. Biol. Chem.* 278:25009–13
- 160. Ravikumar B, Duden R, Rubinsztein DC. 2002. Aggregate-prone proteins with polyglutamine and polyalanine expansions are degraded by autophagy. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 11:1107–17

- 161. Fang NN, Chan GT, Zhu M, Comyn SA, Persaud A, et al. 2014. Rsp5/Nedd4 is the main ubiquitin ligase that targets cytosolic misfolded proteins following heat stress. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 16:1227–37
- 162. Fang NN, Ng AH, Measday V, Mayor T. 2011. Hul5 HECT ubiquitin ligase plays a major role in the ubiquitylation and turnover of cytosolic misfolded proteins. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 13:1344–52
- 163. Ben-Gedalya T, Lyakhovetsky R, Yedidia Y, Bejerano-Sagie M, Kogan NM, et al. 2011. Cyclosporin-A-induced prion protein aggresomes are dynamic quality-control cellular compartments. *J. Cell Sci.* 124:1891–902
- 164. Romanova NV, Chernoff YO. 2009. Hsp104 and prion propagation. Protein Pept. Lett. 16:598-605
- Kryndushkin DS, Engel A, Edskes H, Wickner RB. 2011. Molecular chaperone Hsp104 can promote yeast prion generation. *Genetics* 188:339–48
- 166. Treusch S, Lindquist S. 2012. An intrinsically disordered yeast prion arrests the cell cycle by sequestering a spindle pole body component. *J. Cell Biol.* 197:369–79
- 167. Woerner AC, Frottin F, Hornburg D, Feng LR, Meissner F, et al. 2016. Cytoplasmic protein aggregates interfere with nucleocytoplasmic transport of protein and RNA. Science 351:173–76
- Wolfe KJ, Cyr DM. 2011. Amyloid in neurodegenerative diseases: Friend or foe? Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 22:476–81
- Arrasate M, Mitra S, Schweitzer ES, Segal MR, Finkbeiner S. 2004. Inclusion body formation reduces levels of mutant huntingtin and the risk of neuronal death. *Nature* 431:805–10
- Sahl SJ, Weiss LE, Duim WC, Frydman J, Moerner WE. 2012. Cellular inclusion bodies of mutant huntingtin exon 1 obscure small fibrillar aggregate species. *Sci. Rep.* 2:895
- 171. Olzscha H, Schermann SM, Woerner AC, Pinkert S, Hecht MH, et al. 2011. Amyloid-like aggregates sequester numerous metastable proteins with essential cellular functions. *Cell* 144:67–78
- Gopinath RK, Leu JY. 2016. Hsp90 maintains proteostasis of the galactose utilization pathway to prevent cell lethality. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 36:1412–24
- 173. Ano Bom AP, Rangel LP, Costa DC, de Oliveira GA, Sanches D, et al. 2012. Mutant p53 aggregates into prion-like amyloid oligomers and fibrils: implications for cancer. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287:28152–62
- 174. Soragni A, Janzen DM, Johnson LM, Lindgren AG, Thai-Quynh Nguyen A, et al. 2016. A designed inhibitor of p53 aggregation rescues p53 tumor suppression in ovarian carcinomas. *Cancer Cell* 29:90–103
- Weids AJ, Ibstedt S, Tamas MJ, Grant CM. 2016. Distinct stress conditions result in aggregation of proteins with similar properties. *Sci. Rep.* 6:24554
- 176. Soto C. 2011. Prion hypothesis: the end of the controversy? Trends Biochem. Sci. 36:151-58
- 177. Lavut A, Raveh D. 2012. Sequestration of highly expressed mRNAs in cytoplasmic granules, P-bodies, and stress granules enhances cell viability. PLOS Genet. 8:e1002527
- 178. Arimoto K, Fukuda H, Imajoh-Ohmi S, Saito H, Takekawa M. 2008. Formation of stress granules inhibits apoptosis by suppressing stress-responsive MAPK pathways. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 10:1324–32
- Takahashi M, Higuchi M, Matsuki H, Yoshita M, Ohsawa T, et al. 2013. Stress granules inhibit apoptosis by reducing reactive oxygen species production. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 33:815–29
- Anderson P, Kedersha N, Ivanov P. 2015. Stress granules, P-bodies and cancer. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1849:861–70
- Wolozin B. 2014. Physiological protein aggregation run amuck: stress granules and the genesis of neurodegenerative disease. *Discov. Med.* 17:47–52
- 182. Bentmann E, Haass C, Dormann D. 2013. Stress granules in neurodegeneration—lessons learnt from TAR DNA binding protein of 43 kDa and fused in sarcoma. *FEBS J.* 280:4348–70
- Malinovska L, Kroschwald S, Alberti S. 2013. Protein disorder, prion propensities, and self-organizing macromolecular collectives. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1834:918–31
- Onomoto K, Yoneyama M, Fung G, Kato H, Fujita T. 2014. Antiviral innate immunity and stress granule responses. *Trends Immunol.* 35:420–28
- 185. Poblete-Duran N, Prades-Perez Y, Vera-Otarola J, Soto-Rifo R, Valiente-Echeverria F. 2016. Who regulates whom? An overview of RNA granules and viral infections. *Viruses* 8:180
- Powers ET, Morimoto RI, Dillin A, Kelly JW, Balch WE. 2009. Biological and chemical approaches to diseases of proteostasis deficiency. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 78:959–91
- 187. De Virgilio C. 2012. The essence of yeast quiescence. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 36:306-39

- Bajorek M, Finley D, Glickman MH. 2003. Proteasome disassembly and downregulation is correlated with viability during stationary phase. *Curr. Biol.* 13:1140–44
- Laporte D, Salin B, Daignan-Fornier B, Sagot I. 2008. Reversible cytoplasmic localization of the proteasome in quiescent yeast cells. *J. Cell Biol.* 181:737–45
- 190. Saunier R, Esposito M, Dassa EP, Delahodde A. 2013. Integrity of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae Rpn11 protein is critical for formation of proteasome storage granules (PSG) and survival in stationary phase. PLOS ONE 8:e70357
- Peters LZ, Karmon O, Miodownik S, Ben-Aroya S. 2016. Proteasome storage granules are transiently associated with the insoluble protein deposit in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J. Cell Sci. 129:1190–97
- 192. Marshall RS, McLoughlin F, Vierstra RD. 2016. Autophagic turnover of inactive 26S proteasomes in yeast is directed by the ubiquitin receptor Cue5 and the Hsp42 chaperone. *Cell Rep.* 16:1717–32
- Shah KH, Zhang B, Ramachandran V, Herman PK. 2013. Processing body and stress granule assembly occur by independent and differentially regulated pathways in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *Genetics* 193:109– 23
- Narayanaswamy R, Levy M, Tsechansky M, Stovall GM, O'Connell JD, et al. 2009. Widespread reorganization of metabolic enzymes into reversible assemblies upon nutrient starvation. PNAS 106:10147–52
- 195. Liu IC, Chiu SW, Lee HY, Leu JY. 2012. The histone deacetylase Hos2 forms an Hsp42-dependent cytoplasmic granule in quiescent yeast cells. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 23:1231–42
- Shah KH, Nostramo R, Zhang B, Varia SN, Klett BM, Herman PK. 2014. Protein kinases are associated with multiple, distinct cytoplasmic granules in quiescent yeast cells. *Genetics* 198:1495–512
- Munch C, Harper JW. 2016. Mitochondrial unfolded protein response controls matrix pre-RNA processing and translation. *Nature* 534:710–13
- 198. Hughes AL, Hughes CE, Henderson KA, Yazvenko N, Gottschling DE. 2016. Selective sorting and destruction of mitochondrial membrane proteins in aged yeast. *eLife* 5:e13943
- Nguyen TN, Padman BS, Lazarou M. 2016. Deciphering the molecular signals of PINK1/Parkin mitophagy. *Trends Cell Biol.* 26:733–44
- Baker MJ, Palmer CS, Stojanovski D. 2014. Mitochondrial protein quality control in health and disease. Br. J. Pharmacol. 171:1870–89
- 201. Chourasia AH, Boland ML, Macleod KF. 2015. Mitophagy and cancer. Cancer Metab. 3:4
- Correia-Melo C, Marques FD, Anderson R, Hewitt G, Hewitt R, et al. 2016. Mitochondria are required for pro-ageing features of the senescent phenotype. *EMBO J*. 35:724–42
- Squier TC. 2001. Oxidative stress and protein aggregation during biological aging. Exp. Gerontol. 36:1539-50
- Nystrom T. 2005. Role of oxidative carbonylation in protein quality control and senescence. EMBO J. 24:1311–17
- Tanase M, Urbanska AM, Zolla V, Clement CC, Huang L, et al. 2016. Role of carbonyl modifications on aging-associated protein aggregation. Sci. Rep. 6:19311
- Labbadia J, Morimoto RI. 2015. The biology of proteostasis in aging and disease. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 84:435–64
- 207. Taylor RC, Dillin A. 2011. Aging as an event of proteostasis collapse. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 3:a004440
- Ben-Zvi A, Miller EA, Morimoto RI. 2009. Collapse of proteostasis represents an early molecular event in *Caenorbabditis elegans* aging. *PNAS* 106:14914–19
- Brehme M, Voisine C, Rolland T, Wachi S, Soper JH, et al. 2014. A chaperome subnetwork safeguards proteostasis in aging and neurodegenerative disease. *Cell Rep.* 9:1135–50
- 210. van Deventer S, Menendez-Benito V, van Leeuwen F, Neefjes J. 2015. N-terminal acetylation and replicative age affect proteasome localization and cell fitness during aging. *J. Cell Sci.* 128:109–17
- Moronetti Mazzeo LE, Dersh D, Boccitto M, Kalb RG, Lamitina T. 2012. Stress and aging induce distinct polyQ protein aggregation states. *PNAS* 109:10587–92
- 212. Liang V, Ullrich M, Lam H, Chew YL, Banister S, et al. 2014. Altered proteostasis in aging and heat shock response in *C. elegans* revealed by analysis of the global and de novo synthesized proteome. *Cell Mol. Life Sci.* 71:3339–61

- Longo VD, Shadel GS, Kaeberlein M, Kennedy B. 2012. Replicative and chronological aging in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Cell Metab. 16:18–31
- Spokoini R, Moldavski O, Nahmias Y, England JL, Schuldiner M, Kaganovich D. 2012. Confinement to organelle-associated inclusion structures mediates asymmetric inheritance of aggregated protein in budding yeast. *Cell Rep.* 2:738–47
- 215. Tessarz P, Schwarz M, Mogk A, Bukau B. 2009. The yeast AAA+ chaperone Hsp104 is part of a network that links the actin cytoskeleton with the inheritance of damaged proteins. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 29:3738–45
- 216. Hill SM, Hao X, Gronvall J, Spikings-Nordby S, Widlund PO, et al. 2016. Asymmetric inheritance of aggregated proteins and age reset in yeast are regulated by Vac17-dependent vacuolar functions. *Cell Rep.* 16:826–38
- 217. Song J, Yang Q, Yang J, Larsson L, Hao X, et al. 2014. Essential genetic interactors of SIR2 required for spatial sequestration and asymmetrical inheritance of protein aggregates. *PLOS Genet.* 10:e1004539
- 218. Zhou C, Slaughter BD, Unruh JR, Guo F, Yu Z, et al. 2014. Organelle-based aggregation and retention of damaged proteins in asymmetrically dividing cells. *Cell* 159:530–42
- 219. Kennedy BK, Austriaco NR Jr., Guarente L. 1994. Daughter cells of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* from old mothers display a reduced life span. *7. Cell Biol.* 127:1985–93
- 220. Moore DL, Pilz GA, Arauzo-Bravo MJ, Barral Y, Jessberger S. 2015. A mechanism for the segregation of age in mammalian neural stem cells. *Science* 349:1334–38

220. This study shows that asymmetric inheritance of aggregates during neural stem cell division declined during aging.